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Plain language summary

People who experience mental health crises often go to a hospital emergency department and can be 
admitted to a psychiatric hospital. Emergency departments and psychiatric wards are not always the 

best environments for supporting people in a crisis. Emergency departments are overcrowded and waits 
can be very long; psychiatric wards are also very busy. Psychiatric decision units have been introduced 
to reduce pressure and improve experiences of crisis care. Psychiatric decision units are short-stay 
hospital-based units where people can be assessed and signposted to the most appropriate care. 
This study aimed to evaluate the effect of psychiatric decision units on emergency department visits, 
psychiatric admissions and the cost of mental health care, and to consider the best way for psychiatric 
decision units to be structured.

We looked at research on similar units internationally and identified all psychiatric decision units in 
England. We evaluated the impact of psychiatric decision units four mental health NHS trusts on 
emergency department visits and psychiatric admissions by examining electronic patient records in the 
2 years before and after units opened, and by comparing records in areas with and without psychiatric 
decision units using data from NHS Digital. We compared mental health services used by people in the 
9 months before and after their first psychiatric decision unit stay. We interviewed people about their 
experiences of the psychiatric decision unit and crisis care. We also interviewed staff working on and 
referring people to psychiatric decision units.

There were some reductions in psychiatric admissions, emergency department visits and wait times 
following opening of psychiatric decision units. The resulting cost savings were small and did not 
outweigh the costs of running psychiatric decision units. People mostly found units safe, calming and 
supportive, except where they were discharged too quickly. Psychiatric decision units worked best to 
reduce psychiatric admissions and improve quality of crisis care where stays were longer and staffing 
levels higher. Psychiatric decision units had more impact on emergency departments where they were 
larger and stays were shorter.
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